
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

January 18, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Swearing-in of new Police Officer: Patrolman Stephen Head.  The Oath of Office is administered by Town Council President Schnack.  Chief Thomas Tighe gives a synopsis of Patrolman Head’s credentials.  Patrolman Head’s family is in attendance and secures the Patrolman’s badge to his uniform.  Town Administrator Keiser reads the Certificate of Appointment and presents it to Patrolman Head.  Congratulations are extended.  (Applause)  

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following Agenda Items are removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  A) 1), 4), and 5), B) and E).   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following: 
A)
Adoption of Council minutes:

2)
January 3, 2011 (executive session)

3)
January 3, 2011 (work session)

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1)
Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (12/14/2010)

2)
Jamestown Conservation Commission (12/14/2010)

3)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (12/06/2010)

4)
Jamestown Planning Commission (12/15/2010)

5)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (12/08/2010)

D)
CRMC Notices:

1)
January 2011 Calendar 

2)
Agenda re: Semi-Monthly meeting (01/11/2011)

A) Adoption of Council Minutes 1) and 4).  Councilor Winsor passed on these two items.  5)  Councilor Winsor commented on the Minutes of 01/06/2011 on Page 2 and would like the sentence “The Council was given brochures with technical data” to have the phrase added “as the meeting started” as the Council did not have this information ahead of time.  
B)   Bills and Payroll.  Councilor Winsor said stated she looked on the wrong line, and understands the bill.  

E)  Abatements/Addenda of Taxes.  Councilor Murphy commented when a property sells there should be an addition and deletion, an offsetting transaction, and that was done on the Abatements/Addenda of Taxes statement.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda Items A) Approval of Town Council Minutes 1) January 3, 2011 (regular meeting), 4) January 3, 2011 (workshop), 5) January 6, 2011 (special meeting), B) Bills and Payroll and E) Abatements/Addenda of Taxes.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) collective bargaining (contract negotiations) and potential litigation (Public Safety Services)  

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A)
Town Administrator’s Report

1)
Safe Routes to School.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the work session with State Preservation Officer Paul Robinson and John Brown of the Narragansett Indian Tribe, as well as members of the State Safe Routes to School Committee, has been tentatively scheduled for next Tuesday, January 25th, at 6:00 p.m., to review historic and archaeological impacts.  All Council members will be in attendance.  
2)
Snowstorm Update.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced last Wednesday’s (01/12/2011) significant snowstorm.  He traveled Jamestown streets in the afternoon and commended the Public Works Department for an excellent job.  DPW Director Mike Gray scheduled crews in staggered shifts throughout the day and evening, keeping the roads clear.  Mr. Keiser thanked Mr. Gray for a job well done, and asked him to extend thanks to the crews as well.  Sidewalks were spotty, however.  Councilor White commended the crew for the fine plowing job, but commented the sidewalks were spotty, and he used the street to pass through town.  Residents, businesses and shopkeepers should be reminded to clear sidewalks in front of their homes and businesses.  We need to educate the public of their responsibility.  The Overtime bill due to snowstorms is $11,968, with a total budgeted of $22,000.    
Town Administrator Keiser reported the School Committee budget work sessions are scheduled for 7:00 p.m. at Melrose School (previously met at Lawn School), beginning January 27th with Superintendent Lukon’s presentation of the proposed 2011-2012 budget, and continuing on February 3rd, February 15th and February 17th.    

3)
Library Director Appointment.  Library Director Judy Bell is retiring on February 25th (a retirement party is scheduled for that date).  The Search Committee appointed by the Library Board of Trustees developed a job announcement and description and received 15 applications. Four candidates were interviewed, and a unanimous recommendation was made to the Library Board of Trustees to appoint Donna Fogarty of the South Kingstown Library system to the position.  Mr. Keiser gives a synopsis of Ms. Fogarty’s credentials.  She will begin working in Jamestown the week of February 14th.

Council Vice President Bowen inquires on the status of the Police Chief Search Committee.  Mr. Keiser stated former Council Presidents David Long and Julio DiGiando agreed to serve on the Search Committee along with East Greenwich Town Administrator Bill Sequino, Charlestown Police Chief Jack Shippee and Town Administrator Keiser.   The Committee will begin the task at hand shortly.  Former Jamestown Police Chief Pimentel is interested in serving, but has not been contacted to date.  We want to keep the Committee to five members.    This is a well-seasoned group.  Discussion continued.     

B) Finance Director’s Report.  Council Vice President Bowen referenced Harbor Office expenses that appear on the Bill Sheet but not on the Finance Director’s Report.  He would like to them included as a set of line items.  Town Administrator Keiser commented that Harbor is a separate budget and general fund expenditures are shown on the Budget to Actual Report.  The Harbor billing report can be provided to Council members so they can track these expenses as well, and a copy of the Budget to Actual for the enterprise fund will be requested.
Councilor Winsor commented on Account 70120201 Audit of Accounts on Page 2.   $13,600 was budgeted and $19,500 has been spent YTD.  Councilor Winsor is informed the School Department has not been back charged for their portion of the expense, and when that is done it will reverse itself.    

Councilor Winsor commented on the line items under Account 70801 Parks, Beaches & Recreation expenses on Page 6. Nothing was budgeted but there are expenses charged to them.  These are self-funded accounts paid through participant fees and are not budgeted items.

C)
Town Council Liaison Reports
Conservation Commission.  Councilor Winsor stated the Conservation Commission is very interested in the Harbor Ordinance amendments and would like to be informed of any public hearings.
Harbor Ordinance.  Solicitor Ruggiero is working on ordinance development with Michael deAngeli and Kim Devlin and including additions and deletions on the document to clarify all amendments.  It was noted at the January 3rd workshop that not all amendments made since 2004 were identifiable and Solicitor Ruggiero is editing the document for clarity prior to any public hearing.  The edited version is not ready this evening, but will be ready for the February 7th meeting.  March is application time, so we want the proposed amendments enacted.  Time is of the essence.  Any significant changes that must be made to the Ordinance as a result of the public hearing may require re-advertising for public hearing.  Discussion continued.  
VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A)
Communications
1)
Invitation from the Institute for the Study and Practice of Nonviolence to dessert reception 1/20/2011, 7-9 pm, Jamestown Philomenian Library  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication.
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor commented on who is hosting the event (Frank & Hope Darigan, Eugene & Stacey Mihaly and Heidi Keller Moon) and the purpose of the reception.  We have issues with bullying in the schools and poor conduct nationwide (Arizona).  Councilor Winsor stated we can all question how we conduct ourselves, even if we don’t think we are doing anything wrong, and she wants to bring attention to this important issue to all citizens of Jamestown.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)
Letter of Jamestown Fire Department re: 12/23/2010 fire on North Main Road and the fine job done by JFD, JPD, Public Works and mutual aid from other towns

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the Communication.
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor commented on the four Fire Departments (Exeter, North  Kingstown, Newport, Middletown) that assisted JFD and asked if there is a charge for this.  Town Administrator Keiser informed her there is no charge, as there is a mutual aid agreement with these communities, and Jamestown assists them when needed as well.  Councilor Murphy commented on the three Fire Chiefs that showed up to offer their assistance and asked if the Town Administrator could send a letter of thanks to the three communities, as we really needed their help and it was truly appreciated. Mr. Keiser agreed.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

3)
Memorandum of the Town Clerk re: request for Town Council permission to contact the Jamestown Republican Town Committee for a list of qualified candidates for the Board of Canvassers Alternate position to 03/31/2017 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to accept the Communication and approve the Town Clerk’s request to contact the Republican Town Committee for a list of qualified candidates.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

4)
Memorandum of RIDEM Division of Forest Environment re: America The Beautiful – Tree Rhode Island 2011 Grants Program

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the Communication.  
Discussion.  The Tree Committee receives direct notification from RIDEM and applies for the ATB grant annually.
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

5)
Memorandum of RIDEM Division of Forest Environment re: Requirement for posting notice of public tree removal 
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the Communication.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

A) Entertainment License Application
Applicant: 

Conanicut Island Art Association

Event:

CIAA Town Hall Art Exhibit Openings

Dates:

01/23/2011, 03/13/2011, 05/05/2011, 06/30/2011,

09/22/2011 and 11/17/2011

Location:
Jamestown Town Hall

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to grant the Entertainment License Application of Conanicut Island Art Association for the Town Hall Art Exhibit Openings on 01/23/2011, 03/13/2011, 05/05/2011, 06/30/2011, 09/22/2011 and 11/17/2011.  
Discussion.  The Council grants the license application as long as the Town Administrator is agreeable to this.  Town Administrator Keiser stated CIAA is very accommodating in giving advance notice and this was discussed prior to presentation to Council.  The January and March openings are Sundays.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XII. OPEN FORUM

A)        Scheduled request to address.  None.

B)
Non-scheduled request to address.  
Ellen Winsor.  Councilor Winsor asks if Harbor will be discussed this evening.  She is informed it is not, as the draft mark-up ordinance needs to be completed for Town Council review.  Councilor Winsor would like to advocate for a roundtable discussion with marina operators to hear how they see this issue, along with other parties advocating for change.  Council President Schnack stated that is part of the public hearing process and the parties will have opportunity to speak and exchange ideas at that time.  Councilor Winsor commented she would like to give everyone a chance to talk and avoid having to re-advertise.  Discussion ensued regarding advertising requirement for public hearing.  As soon as the document is ready and the Council approves the language the public hearing date will be set.  The public hearing must be advertised for two weeks.  The document was supposed to be ready so that the Council could review it and vote to go to public hearing.  As soon as the document is ready we could post the public notice, as it was already voted on, and advertise for public hearing.  The next Council meeting is February 7th.  The issue of rates came up last year at this time and was delayed, and rates were put forward without any increases, and there have been no increases for four years.  We do not want this to be a delay tactic to avoid an increase for another year.  Council President Schnack stated Solicitor Ruggiero needs to do the markup, and when the markup is ready, the Town Administrator will be notified, and Bruce will put it on the agenda for public hearing for either February 7th or February 21st.  If it is approved on either of those dates, we should be fine.  Discussion of advertising and deadlines continued.  

Town Council passage of the Ordinance does not set the rates.  The Harbor Commission could set rates at their next meeting, and the date of their next meeting could be moved up if needed.  The workshop and discussion were referenced.  Council President Schnack commented the marina operators chose not to speak at the workshop and it was stated at that time that the marina operators would be given ample opportunity to speak at the public hearing.  In addition, if they have any information/comment in writing before hand, they could forward it to the Town Administrator, who would distribute it to Council Members.  Discussion continued.  The Ordinance establishes parameters by which mooring fees are set.  

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

None.

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Wind Turbine Issues/Moratorium.  Town Administrator Keiser commented that Solicitor Ruggiero is working on the contracts for specific study items discussed last week.  Mr. Keiser is working with Chris Kerns of Alteris Renewables, who is scheduling a meeting for January 25th or 26th with Quonset Airport and RI Airport Corporation representatives to get local input on turbine locations and elevations.  Energy Staff Analyst Kelly Knudsen and Stephen Keenan from Senator Reed’s Office will be working with us to address direct interaction with FAA bureaucracy.  The SODAR study will follow as soon as it is available.  The Town went through Alteris for the SODAR study as they get a discount.  
Council Vice President Bowen and Town Administrator Keiser will attend a forum at Alteris tomorrow (01/19) and anyone interested in invited to attend.  Alteris is hosting a roundtable discussion on issues impacting renewable energy efforts, including the net metering issue, which is before the Public Utilities Commission.  A Newport resident is challenging the legitimacy of the retail based net metering that the Portsmouth turbine uses, creating uncertainty regarding wind energy revenue generation.  The PUC is being urged to act on this soon.  Review of the status of the Renewable Energy Fund will also be discussed.  The Town will reapply for the $500,000 RIEDC renewable energy grant as well.  WCRPC Director Jeff Broadhead and Town Administrator Keiser are meeting with Director Ken Payne of the Office of Energy Resources on Thursday (01/20) to discuss local projects and deadlines.  There is a lot of activity on wind/renewable energy projects.  

Town Administrator Keiser stated the General Assembly is working to enact legislation that would provide the proper environment to nurture renewable energy in RI, and our own Deb Ruggiero is the Representative spearheading this committee.  Councilor Winsor commented on a possible statewide moratorium for wind turbines and the North Kingstown Town Council’s discussion of a moratorium.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced several efforts at the local level for wind energy development.  One of tomorrow’s topics for discussion is an assessment of whether there is a useful role for the State in establishing renewable energy siting criteria in order to establish uniform standards for renewable energy projects. Councilor Murphy commented on the Town’s ordinance and the local application process.  Any party applying to erect a wind turbine higher than 35 feet must obtain a special use permit.  Currently there is no criteria/guidance, which is why there is an attempt to have governance on the State level.  Discussion ensued regarding a possible moratorium and drafting a wind turbine ordinance, which was forwarded to the Planning Commission.  When a moratorium is adopted, it must be demonstrated that the Town is developing an ordinance in order to continue a moratorium.  Town Planner Lisa Bryer suggested the Planning Commission complete its work on the Comprehensive Plan before proceeding to wind energy.  Council President Schnack stated we need Planning Commission input, and we cannot proceed until we know when Planning will begin work on wind energy.  Then they can inform us when the task will be completed, so that we can plan a Moratorium, if we so choose.  The Council would like the Planning Commission to move on this, and wind energy could be part of the Comprehensive Plan. Currently there are no applications for wind turbines before the Town of Jamestown.  Town Administrator Keiser will contact the Planning Commission for a status report.  A Moratorium could exclude current projects.  Discussion continued.  There will be more information at the next meeting.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) Information and Communications Technology Committee.  Council Vice President Bowen drafted a Committee charge.  The Town is embarking on a number of technology issues, we don’t have strong technical expertise, and it may be worthwhile to put together a short term committee for the projects at hand which include: 

· Audio/video systems for the Town Hall 

· Hosting of archived and live streamed Council meetings 

· Paperless Council meetings

· Evaluate and redesign Town website.  
These are projects that could use outside expertise in the form of a short-term committee, perhaps one year in duration - comprised of 7 members with 5 citizens-at-large, 1 employee and 1 Council member – with a small expense account.  Councilor White finds this an interesting thought and may be a good idea to think about.  Councilor Murphy doesn’t like a lot of committees, but he would like the word “shall” changed to “may” in the charge.  We don’t want to inhibit any progress made to date.  We need to focus on laptops for the Council.  Councilor Winsor commented Council members already have their own laptops and can go paperless now.  We already have a website and an IT person who comes in who can evaluate and redesign it.  We have been dealing with the RFP for the A/V system for some time, and she feels that is an area for the Council to address.  Council President Schnack stated he doesn’t feel that we have a need for another committee and this is something that falls under Town Administrator Keiser and Town staff. Town Administrator Keiser stated committees are used to supplement in-house resources.  The Committee is one option to address the issues outlined by Council Vice President Bowen, and the other option is to use existing staff or ICMA best practices information.  Other communities have adapted IT programs to provide information resources to the citizenry.  We have done a lot of work on the A/V RFP, and we don’t know what a committee would do.  He is not an IT expert, but many communities already use laptops and the paperless system template is already in place.  If we identify where deficiencies exist, a Committee might give us guidance.    Jamestown’s website is sort of middle of the road, and adjustments could be made through staff resources.  There are few complaints on our website. 
The RFP for hardware (camera) was reformatted to include two options - IP based and hardware approach.  Mr. Bowen asked if objectives have been reviewed by Council members.  He thought this would be an area where the Committee could help the Town achieve and implement goals.  Council President Schnack thinks this will slow down the efforts, and we need to get it going using Town staff.  The Council has been talking about this for almost a year, and it is not done yet.  If we get the information, we can make a decision and implement it without a Committee.  Mr. Bowen stated his concern with the hardware specs.  Mr. Keiser stated he misunderstood the concerns and would bring the RFP to the next Council meeting.  The list of goals is finite; but how we get there is left to the technicians.  The RFP will go to everyone prior to packet distribution and this issue will be on the next agenda.  Town Engineer Michael Gray stated we have two capable people on staff, they do a great job and we don’t need a committee.  Mr. Schnack asked Mr. Gray for a report on the current status of our information technology.  Mr. Gray commented on the good work done and money saved by in-house staff on technology projects.  Mr. Bowen referenced Justin Jobin’s capabilities and commented that Mike Glier is an outside contractor and not a Town employee.  Mr. Gray would like to know what deficiencies exist, as we don’t receive many complaints.  Councilor Murphy commented on how easily he obtained needed information from the Town website.  This item is continued to the next meeting.    
B) Divestiture of Hess Stock from State and Municipal pension plans.  Councilor Winsor brought forward a draft letter to the Retirement Board.  Discussion continued.   

A motion was made by Michael Schnack with second by William Murphy to use the draft letter supplied by the LNG Working Group to notify the State Retirement Board that the Town of Jamestown requests divestiture of any and all Hess stock from its pension plans. 
Discussion.  Councilor Winsor stated this is a first step and she would like to have a powerpoint presentation on divestiture.  The second step is a brief powerpoint showing the affect of the vessels on the community.  Council President Schnack stated we don’t need a powerpoint presentation.  We want divestiture of Hess stock from pension plans; we know the goal.  If additional information is required the Council can reconsider it at a later date.  

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
C) Fort Getty Pavilion.  Town Engineer Mike Gray is in attendance and referenced the packet distributed at the beginning of the meeting. Building Official Fred Brown brought the needed repairs to our attention.  The corroded fasteners, gusset repair, column repair, needed reinforcements, leaks and roof replacement were referenced and discussed.  Estimated cost of roof repair and replacement is over $40,000.  Truss repair is labor intensive; there are 61 trusses, two sides each.  Total project cost is over $60,000.  Fort Getty funding could be used for the project.  Town Council vote is required to proceed to bid for the project.    

Discussion ensued regarding the proposed charrette and Fort Getty Master Plan.  Recreation Director Piva commented on the Pavilion and stated it is difficult to explain to a party why their wedding was rained upon.  Council Vice President Bowen commented on a full plan to determine what Fort Getty needs.  Discussion followed regarding a decision to repair the Pavilion and later receiving a determination it should be rebuilt.  If that happened, it could be done last.  The Pavilion is a revenue generating facility; it is not attractive in its current state.  Mr. Piva stated the Pavilion is a very popular spot and is booked every weekend.  The Fort Getty Maintenance Garage was referenced and discussed, estimated to cost $70,000.   After repair to the boat ramp (approximately $50,000) and bathroom rehabs (approximately $40,000) there remains $350,000 to $400,000, in addition to the reserves set aside for the Maintenance Garage, for Fort Getty.  
Town Administrator Keiser asked if makes sense to repair the Pavilion prior to completion of the charrette and commented it would be part of any Master Plan.  This is a community resource and a low-cost option for weddings, banquets and family gatherings.  Discussion continued on repairing or rebuilding.  Repairs would take about a month to complete and need to be done prior to the summer season.  The roof is approximately 35 years old.  Discussion followed on the type of shingles and materials for the roof repair.  Councilor Murphy is in favor of keeping the Pavilion the way it is as it is greatly utilized and is affordable.   The wind curtains were referenced.  Recreation Director Piva stated the wind curtains need to be replaced, and the low bid last spring was $22,000.  Mr. Bowen would like to see this as one project.  Discussion continued.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to authorize the Recreation Department advertise the Request For Proposals for rehabilitation of the Rembijas Pavilion at Fort Getty.  

Discussion.  The Pavilion colors were discussed.  The RFP is for the roof repair/replacement, truss repairs and wind curtains.  The vote is to authorize the RFP not the funding.    

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:11 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 8:00 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adjourn the meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:12 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC

Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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